PACIFIC CITY JWSA BOARD OF DIRECTORS

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

April 2, 2019
Chair McVicker called the April 2, 2019, business meeting to order at 5:00 PM in the Authority meeting room. 
Directors Present: Carolyn McVicker, Cameron Gogas, Anne Price, and Sean Carlton. Sean Lambert was absent.
Guests Present: Dave Baxter, Mike Dill, Phil Hurlimann, Sue Delaney, Robin Kostrikin and Tim Hirsch. 
Staff Present:  Tony Owen, Rachelle DeLoe, Michelle Hughes, Ross Johnston, and Ray Browning. 
MINUTES

A. 03/05/19 Business Meeting Minutes

Motion 
Director Price moved to approve the minutes of the 03/05/19 Business Meeting.  Director Carlton seconded, and the motion carried with four ayes.
FINANCIAL REPORT

A.  Accounts Payable:  3/5, 3/15 & /31/19 
Motion 

Director Price moved to approve the accounts payable for 3/5/19, 3/15/19 and 3/31/19.  Director Carlton seconded, and the motion carried with four ayes.
B. Fiscal Year 18/19
Director Carlton commented that at the last meeting they had discussed that there were five SDC’s and the manager reports said there was now four.  Director Carlton asked how many the Authority currently had.  Ms. DeLoe indicated that there were currently six SDC’s.  

MANAGERS REPORT

Mr. Owen reported that the disinfectant byproducts or HAA5 sample taken in February was at 19.1 ppb, which was well below the MCL and the Authority was now well within the disinfectant byproducts rule. Director Gogas asked when they would be testing again.  Mr. Owen replied they tested quarterly.  Director Gogas commented that the test usually took a month to get results.  Mr. Owen said it took 3-4 weeks. Director Gogas was concerned that because the test results took so long to get back, they could be using that time to rectify a problem if there was one.  Chair McVicker responded that the EPA set the level low in case there was a problem, the Authority would have time and leeway to fix it. Mr. Owen reiterated that there was nothing the Authority could do to get test results back quicker. 
NEW BUSINESS

A. Surplus Equipment Bid

Chair McVicker gave one bid to each board member to read aloud.  Director Price held a bid from Mike Schmitt for $301.01.  Director Carlton held a bid from Ian Spath for $1,680.00.  Director Gogas held a bid from Kim Wilden for $600.00.  Chair McVicker held a bid from Joe at Coastway Construction for $200.00.  

Motion 

Director Carlton moved to accept the high bid of $1,680.00 from Ian Spath of Pacific City Homes. Director Price seconded, and the motion carried with four ayes.
B. Appoint Budget Committee Members

The board members were previously given two qualified applicant applications to review. Chair McVicker stated that they had two applicants and two vacant positions. Director Gogas asked when the positions would need to be filled.  Mr. Owen responded they would be making a decision that day.  Director Gogas asked if the vacancies had been advertised. Mr. Owen responded they were in the Headlight Herald.  
Motion 

Director Price moved to appoint Garry Link to the Budget Committee. Director Carlton seconded, and the motion carried with four ayes. 

Motion 

Director Price moved to appoint Nettie Casiano to the Budget Committee. Director Carlton seconded, and the motion carried with three ayes and one nay.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A. WWTP Improvement Project
Mr. Owen reported that the Authority was about one month away from final completion.  Mr. Owen continued that the bio solids startup was scheduled for mid-April.  Mr. Owen said he had begun the take out process with Rural Development to pay off the interim funding loan. Mr. Owen continued he was trying to schedule it for mid-June and the debt service would then be with Rural Development. Director Gogas asked if the Authority was still on budget.  Mr. Owen replied in the affirmative.  Director Gogas asked if the money that was left would cover the balance expected.  Mr. Owen replied more than likely. Chair McVicker commented that the advantage was that the Authority would not have to make a short term loan payment in the next fiscal year and then do the take out.  Chair McVicker continued that by doing that they would be saving the rate payers quite a bit in interest payments. Chair McVicker wanted to give recognition to Mr. Owen and Ms. Hughes for their relationship with USDA- Rural Development.  
B. Community Engagement

Chair McVicker referred to information the board had received in the board packet from ART Public Affairs. Chair McVicker gave a summary of what the board had discussed up to that point as well as a few articles she had read on the American Water Works Association webpage.  Chair McVicker mentioned that originally the board had decided community engagement would be a job for the Assistant Manager.  Chair McVicker asked if the board would like to table the community engagement until an assistant manager was hired or move on.  Director Carlton said he wanted to do more research before moving along. Director Gogas agreed that they should table the topic for the time being.  The board agreed they would wait for the next board meeting when all board members were present.  
C. Board Member Roles and Responsibilities
Chair McVicker gave a brief recap of the discussion about board member roles and responsibilities from the last meeting.  Chair McVicker had reached out to George Dunkel, the board consultant for SDAO Best Practices, asking for his advice and guidance.  Mr. Dunkel stated “You are correct in quoting the Attorney Generals Public Meeting Manual, elected officials are elected to make decisions. Generally there is an expectation and an understanding that persons elected to special district boards will vote with or against the majority of issues. Abstaining is appropriate and required in certain situations like actual conflict of interest, but not stating why a person is abstaining seems inappropriate from an elected official.” Director Carlton said he had done a lot of research and his research it was consistent with what Mr. Dunkel had said. Director Carlton asked if they were thinking of implementing a policy regarding abstentions or to just discuss it.  Chair McVicker said she believed it needed to be clarified in the board duties and responsibilities.  Discussion ensued regarding situations that abstention would be appropriate. Chair McVicker agreed to draft some language to add to the board duties and responsibilities.
GUEST QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS
Robin Kostrikin stated that she had sent the board a letter in March with four questions.  Chair McVicker asked Ms. Kostrikin to state the questions again so they could be answered then.  
Ms. Kostrikin asked when the last time the Authority tested for asbestos was.  Chair McVicker said July 2015 and the result was posted November 2015.  Chair McVicker said she had answered that question at the last board meeting.  Ms. Kostrikin said she had listened to the meeting but did not remember hearing that answer.  Ms. Kostrikin asked how much it cost to test for asbestos.  Chair McVicker said $50-$350 depending on the test.  Ms. Kostrikin asked how much the HR person cost the district.  Chair McVicker said she did not know the exact amount off the top of her head.  Ms. Kostrikin asked if that number could be sent to her.  Director Price said they had approved a cost at a previous meeting.  Ms. Kostrikin asked how much the community engagement person cost the district.  Director Price said they had just discussed that and had agreed to put it off until the next meeting.  
Sue Delaney asked if there was water running through the asbestos pipe that Mr. Owen had mentioned at a previous meeting.  Ms. Delaney stated that she knew there was water running through the asbestos pipe under the river. Mr. Owen stated there was no asbestos pipe under the river.  Ms. Delaney asked where the asbestos pipe from Pacific Ave to the Woods Bridge ran then.  Mr. Owen said it ran from the four way blinking light to Brooten Rd North at the county park.  Mr. Owen stated that it generally ran along the west side of Brooten Rd.  Director Price added it was in the public right of way.  Ms. Delaney said she had heard a few stories and gave an example of one she was able to disprove.  Ms. Delaney said the people she had spoken too were unaware that there was asbestos water pipe in use in Pacific City.  Chair McVicker replied several jurisdictions have AC pipe and it is considered safe for drinking water. Ms. Delaney asked what date the pipe was installed. Chair McVicker said she did not have an exact date, but it was installed prior to the current board members and Authority Manager. Ms. Delaney asked Mr. Owen again if he was sure there was no water running through the AC pipe on Pacific Ave.  Mr. Owen replied that was not what he had said.  Mr. Owen clarified that it was not asbestos pipe, but asbestos cement (AC) pipe.  Mr. Owen said there was no AC pipe running in the river.  Mr. Owen reiterated that there was AC pipe running along Brooten North and South, a small area on Pacific Ave, and a small area on Hill St.  Mr. Owen continued that they all were carrying water.  Ms. Delaney asked if they were inspected or tested more often than every nine years.  Mr. Owen said no, the EPA and Oregon Drinking Water Program require testing every nine years.  Mr. Owen added that the maximum contaminant level for asbestos in drinking water was seven billion fibers per liter greater than 10 microns in length, and the Authority has continually had non detects on their asbestos testing.  Ms. Delaney asked when the last time the asbestos test was conducted.  Mr. Owen replied in 2015.  Ms. Delaney asked if the test was conducted on Pacific, as that is the closest one to her home.  Mr. Owen said the test is taken from the place they believe has the most detention time, which is along Brooten Rd near the park.  Ms. Delaney asked about the other two sites.  Mr. Owen said the Authority was only required to test at one location.  Ms. Delaney said the other pipes could break and no one would ever know.  Chair McVicker said if a water pipe with water running through it broke, they would know.  Discussion ensued regarding leaks, leak detection, and ground water. 
Ms. Kostrikin asked the members of the board if they knew the Authority only tested for asbestos every nine years, do they think the Authority should test more often, and do they believe the people of the community have the right to know they are getting their water from asbestos pipes.  Chair McVicker asked Ms. Kostrikin why she believed there was asbestos in the drinking water. Ms. Kostrikin replied she didn’t know that there was but she also didn’t know that there wasn’t. Ms. Kostrikin stated that she had looked up several studies that showed asbestos running through drinking water and becoming stuck in showerheads and essentially citizens were inhaling the asbestos. Ms. Kostrikin continued that her concern was the asbestos that was being inhaled had a more damaging effect and a more in depth study needed to be done.  Ms. Kostrikin said that many studies are funded by patrons with a certain agenda, so she is still concerned.  Chair McVicker said she appreciated that Ms. Kostrikin cited several articles and in her own research of the articles found that the studies that were even close to being a problem were 500 times the level that the EPA required them be under. Chair McVicker reiterated that the Authority had shown continuous non detects for asbestos. Chair McVicker continued that in her research she could not find a single piece of scientific evidence showing the danger of asbestos in drinking water or in showers on humans. Ms. Kostrikin said she had found some and would send her findings to Chair McVicker. 
Ms. Kostrikin stated that because Chair McVicker found no evidence in the studies and no ill effects, then the public did not need to know their water was coming from asbestos pipes. Chair McVicker said she saw it as there was no scientific evidence that there was a problem and there was no evidence from the Authority that there was an issue with asbestos in the drinking water.  Chair McVicker continued that the Authority was following regulation guidelines.  Director Carlton said that he had brought up in the last board meeting that he believed the Authority should test more often than every nine years. Ms. Kostrikin said what she heard in the last month’s meeting minutes was Director Carlton stating that based on public perception it would be advisable to test more often.  Director Gogas said he had found out that the Authority tested every nine years at the last board meeting and he agreed they should test more often.  Director Price said there is a difference between asbestos cement pipe and asbestos.  Director Price said she felt that they may be conflating the issue based on stories about houses with siding, hazmat suits, and evacuation.  Director Price said it was her understanding that in those situations there were asbestos fibers that had been disturbed and therefore inhaled.  Director Price stated that the two situations were very different.  Director Price said because they had never had an exceedance or even a detection, she would lobby against more frequent testing.   Discussion ensued regarding further research, asbestos rock, and asbestos mining.  Director Gogas said that he believed $350 would be a reasonable price to give people peace of mind.  Chair McVicker said money was not the issue. Chair McVicker said it was important to base policy on fact and not public perception, because the public would not know when the Authority was telling the truth, basing decision on fact, or trying to keep them quiet.  Chair McVicker said it was necessary to have a dialogue and go through an educational process.  Chair McVicker said she had a problem with testing based on public perception. Ms. Kostrikin said the life expectancy of asbestos cement pipes was 50-70 years and believed the ones in Pacific City were close to 70 years. Discussion ensued regarding certain conditions and reasons asbestos cement pipe might degrade early.  Director Carlton stated because asbestos is a concern in the community he believed it would be important to test more often than every nine years and did disagree with Chair McVicker. 
Ms. Delaney asked Mr. Owen what happened to any asbestos pipes that were taken out and replaced.  Mr. Owen said to Chair McVicker that that was an issue they had previously discussed in executive session and he was not at liberty to say.  Chair McVicker told Ms. Delaney that they were not allowed to speak about it at that time.  Chair McVicker asked if there were a specific instance she was referring to.  Ms. Delaney said she knew of one instance where asbestos pipe was disposed of with other debris in an area that ran into a creek that fed the grade school. Chair McVicker said unfortunately Mr. Owen could not speak to that.  Ms. Delaney asked why everything had to be a secret.
Ms. Kostrikin asked what the Authority is going to do to address the chlorine overload in the distribution system.  Ms. Kostrikin stated a few of her neighbors have shown concern regarding the chlorine and its smell.  Ms. Kostrikin mentioned that she had sent several scientific studies to the board regarding the dangers of chlorine.  Ms. Kostrikin said she felt the board and the Authority did not care about her health because nothing has been done to rectify the problem.  Chair McVicker said Ms. Kostrikin was assuming there was a chlorine overload, which would have meant that the disinfectant byproduct amount was too high.  Chair McVicker said the Authority measures the disinfectant byproduct on a regular basis.  Mr. Owen said they had had an exceedance of HAA5 which could be related to chlorine but was not always. Mr. Owen continued to say that the Authority tested chlorine residuals daily.  Mr. Owen continued it could have been a pH issue and there was not enough chlorine in the water. Mr. Owen said the Authority managed the water distribution system to the best of their ability.  Mr. Owen said he rejects the assertion that the Authority has somehow neglected or contaminated the drinking water, but she was entitled to her opinion.  Mr. Owen agreed to test chlorine residuals at Riverview in coming weeks.  
CHAIRMAN/DIRECTOR COMMENTS

Director Gogas asked if he needed to bring his laptop to the office to get his new email setup.  Members of the board stated that was the easiest way.

Chairman McVicker adjourned the meeting at 5:58 PM.  
The PCJWSA Board of Directors approved these minutes on May 7, 2019, by the following votes:

Aye______   Nay______   Abstain______   Absent______

ATTEST:

Carolyn McVicker, Chair



Tony Owen, Authority Manager
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